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Portsmouth Safeguarding and Early Help Compact Audit
The Portsmouth Safeguarding Children Partnership has a duty to ensure that agencies and services in Portsmouth are working effectively to safeguard and promote the welfare of all children in Portsmouth. One way in which the PSCP does this is through the Compact Audit. It is sent once every two years to all settings in Portsmouth that work directly with children and families in Portsmouth to consider how well they are meeting their statutory requirements in regard to safeguarding.
The Partnership recognises that services have varying statutory requirements under differing legislation and guidance they work to. Hence, the Compact Audit includes varying indicators that reflect these differences. However, in order to ensure that a holistic view of a child's lived experience in Portsmouth can be formed, these are grouped under the same 12 standards:
1. Senior management commitment to the importance of safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children
2. Staff responsibilities and competencies (the term staff also refers to volunteers)
3. A clear line of accountability within the organisation for work on safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children
4. Service development takes account of the need to safeguard and promote welfare and is informed, where appropriate, by the views of children and families
5. Induction, training and appraisal for staff and volunteers on safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children
6. Recruitment
7. Allegation management
8. Effective inter-agency working for early help and to safeguard children and promote the welfare of children
9. Information sharing
10. Equality of opportunity
11. Children with Special Educational Needs & Disabilities (SEND)
12. Additional specific requirements for commissioning bodies
As always, the Partnership was delighted to note the standard of safeguarding arrangements demonstrated through the Compact Audit returns this year. We do respond to individual providers where we have identified that you could benefit from consideration or support in particular areas.
This document is intended to be a summary of the learning from the sector this year, to highlight some of the areas that settings considered to require improvement with the aim of hoping you all can benefit from this feedback.
How the Compact Audit is used for education settings
Education settings have a duty under section 175 and 157 of the Education Act 2002 to make arrangements to ensure that their functions are carried out with a view to safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children. The Compact Audit is designed as a self-evaluation assessment to help education settings check whether they are compliant with these duties.
The Compact Audit also seeks to support priority 6 of the Portsmouth Education Strategy which is to "Ensure all schools and education settings have robust safeguarding policies, processes and culture in place".
The audit can be used as a ‘health check’ to:
· ensure that statutory requirements for safeguarding and child protection are being complied with
· evaluate your setting's safeguarding practice, and discuss any obvious issues arising from this audit in terms of patterns of strength and areas for development in the light of your whole-school/college context
· consider the robustness of the safeguarding culture within your setting
· develop a robust action plan to address any weaknesses or areas for development which have been identified
· ensure that key people (including the governing body) have access to sufficient information to enable them to make a judgement about the quality of safeguarding within the school/college
· ensure your self-evaluation accurately reflects the school’s safeguarding practice
· assemble evidence of impact of practice for an Ofsted inspection in accordance with the Ofsted guidance ‘Inspecting safeguarding in early years, education and skills settings (September 2018)
· reflect on safeguarding policy and practice in order to strengthen arrangements to safeguarding and promote children’s welfare
We're aware that in the last few years some schools have been judged to be inadequate, or have had weaknesses identified, due to concerns about safeguarding policies, processes and culture.  Previous evidence from the Compact Audits completed by education settings has revealed that some of the judgements made against the 12 standards may have been overly optimistic. So we would highly recommend that when assessing your school/college's safeguarding practice more rigour is applied, hence why we're sharing some of the learning from this year's Compact Audit with you.
How do you know when practice is 'good' or 'outstanding'?
Settings will have a range of information to consider using as an evidence base for the various areas within the audit. The following are examples:
· Records
· Training 
· Children’s files
· Child Protection files
· Staff induction
· Staff files including qualifications and references
· Parental responsibility and contact information
· Staff meeting minutes
· Health and Safety fire and risk assessments
· Key documents
· Policies and procedures
· Setting improvement plan
· Parental information e.g. prospectus
· Other
· Surveys including children, parents, staff
· Staff meetings notes where safeguarding issues are discussed
· Local authority visits 
· Ofsted inspection report 
· Daily staffing structure
· Examples of learning from any QA activity undertaken in the last 12 months
You may also want to consider looking at you safegaurding notice boards, and thinking about whether they include all up to date relevant information. You could ask staff on the spot safeguarding questions to test their understanding of policies and procedures.

What was learnt from this year's audits?
Whilst you may have received some feedback on your individual return, it is helpful to reflect on the learning across the sector. There may be areas of practice within these that you wish to consider in your own setting.
So we have analysed the 30 returns received this year and would suggest that you consider what you do in your settings and whether there are any further improvements that could be made.
1.7 That records are kept of when staff have received copies of setting policies when they are introduced or updated (as relevant to their role) and that these are signed to confirm they have read and understood these  
Good practice in this area is that when a new policy is introduced or one is changed, that a copy is given (or the electronic link provide) to all staff. The DSL should then keep a record of the name of the staff member and the date it was provided. The staff member should then sign a simple declaration to confirm that they have received, read and understood the policy. This record should then be kept in the setting's safeguarding portfolio. The DSL should have a process in place to check where these have not been signed and follow up with the staff member. A similar process should be used for all new starters and those returning from extended leave (e.g. maternity leave) to ensure they are familiar with all policies.
2.4 The ‘Guidance for Safer Working Practice for Adults who work with Children and Young People in Education Settings 2019” is referred to and used within the school & there is activity evidenced through practice
Whilst this document produced by the Safer Recruitment Consortium is not statutory guidance, it supports Keeping Children Safe in Education by setting out clear guidelines to assist employers to develop and review their guidelines on safer working practices. The latest version can be found here.
3.9 Reasonable force, including restraint is only used in line with statutory expectations & all incidents of restraint are recorded. 
Whilst staff have a power to use force it must be 'reasonable in the circumstances'. There is a great degree of professional judgement that must be applied by staff in deciding when it is appropriate to use force, and when to tell parents about its use. Therefore we recommend that schools familiarise themselves on the Use of Reasonable Force in Schools guidance that provides non-statutory advice from the Department for Education. 
It would be helpful to also familiarise yourselves with Ofsted's guidance 'Positive environments where children can flourish' (updated October 2021) which is useful as it gives the inspection perspective relating to physical intervention.
3.14 The use of school transport, bus companies, taxis & escorts is part of the safeguarding activity of the Designated Safeguarding Lead, that staff on these know what, when & how to report concerns to the DSL. That this is quality assured & outcomes reported to the Senior Management Team / Governing Body / Trustees  
For all school-organised travel there should be a Transport Safeguarding Policy, which is part of the school's Safeguarding portfolio and is overseen by the DSL. Drivers working under an arrangement to transport children may be working in ‘regulated activity’ and as such may require a DBS, so the DSL must ensure the required safeguarding and suitability checks on the drivers have been undertaken.
4.1 The school has developed a Safeguarding Leaflet for pupils, best practice is one developed with pupils & one which explains who is who in the school & safeguarding information for new pupils 
Whilst not a statutory requirement, it is good practice to have done this. By co-producing a leaflet explaining safeguarding in schools it helps pupils gain a better understanding of the topic and know who they can talk to if they have any concerns.
4.3 The Anti-Bullying Policy has been produced in participation with the whole school community, with a child friendly version produced for pupils  
All education settings must have an anti-bullying policy. By involving children and young people in the production of this they feel greater ownership of it, and it has a greater chance of success. By producing a policy in 'child-friendly' language they have a better understanding of the behaviour expected of them.
4.4 The Designated Safeguarding Lead knows about hot spots (where pupils don’t feel safe) on school premises and the surrounding area.  Is working to address & review this by using pupil voice feeding back to staff & parents  
Schools can prevent and intercede more effectively with bullying if they can identify their hotspots, target those specific locations, and educate school personnel. Bullying often occurs in predictable locations within schools such as: hallways, bathrooms, stairwells, and playgrounds. These are areas that most bullies know where teachers or other adults will not be present. Therefore, the key to cutting down bullying and school violence is to monitor these hotspots and be aware of them in your school. Monitoring your school hotspot areas can be done by student surveys or one on one conversations with your students. This will not eliminate bullying, but it has proven to at least cut down on the areas where bullying occurs.
4.6 The Link Safeguarding Governor along with the other Governors assist with school questionnaires & surveys to evidence pupil safety and feeling safe (pupil voice) and includes parents views
Governors are most effective when they are fully involved in the school’s self-evaluation and use the knowledge gained to support the school. Also pupils and parents may feel more comfortable giving their honest views to Governors rather than to teachers, so you may gain more useful insights.
5.8 All other staff (other than the DSL) have completed a relevant Prevent training course. All certificates for the completed training are printed and made available in the staff safeguarding training portfolio record   
The Counter-Terrorism and Security Act 2015 places a legal duty on specified authorities to have “due regard to the need to prevent people from being drawn into terrorism”. This includes ensuring frontline staff have a good understanding of Prevent and how to refer when concerns are raised. 
Details of how to access training can be found on the Safer Portsmouth website.
5.11 Staff are made aware, and specific training is provided where appropriate, of the additional vulnerabilities a child with communication difficulties, a child for whom English is not their first language and / or who is from a different culture may face
Culturally responsive teaching is using the cultural knowledge, prior experiences, and performance styles of diverse students to make learning more appropriate and effective for them. The goal of culturally responsive teaching is to create a learning environment conducive to all students, no matter their ethnic, cultural, or linguistic backgrounds. This is also in line with the Public Sector Equality Duty where it is required to advance the equality of opportunity between people who share a protected characteristic and people who do not share it. The Portsmouth Ethnic Minority Achievement Service can provide support and training, and their website contains links to many useful resources.
For those children whose additional need is related to SEND - The Portsmouth Local Offer website details training opportunities that are available both locally and nationally. The Council for Disabled Children also offer some free e-learning courses.
5.12 Our organisation has annual appraisal processes that includes a review of each worker’s skills, competencies and knowledge around safeguarding and child protection, early help practice and multi-agency working.
Appraisal is a thorough yet supportive and developmental process designed to ensure that all teachers have the skills and support they need to carry out their role effectively. To ensure the school has an effective safeguarding culture, the appraisal should include a review of their competencies in this area and consider any professional development they may need to support their knowledge of early help and safeguarding practice in your school and in Portsmouth.
10.4 Changes to service, practice and processes which have potential to impact on some parts of the community more than others have been assessed using an equality impact assessment
An equality impact assessment (EIA) is an evidence-based approach designed to help organisations ensure that their policies, practices, events and decision-making processes are fair and do not present barriers to participation or disadvantage any protected groups from participation. They are not a legal requirement in England but is considered to be good practice. What is important is that when making any changes to your services or policies that you document you consideration of how it might impact any protected characteristics (such as disability, race, religion etc.) and what steps you have taken to mitigate these.
11.5 All staff in the school that work with / have contact with SEND children and their families: receive training in communication skills and methods to work with children who have additional needs
Portsmouth Inclusion Outreach Service can support schools to access training in speech, language and communication needs of pupils with SEND. Please contact lisa.caine@portsmouthcc.gov.uk
The Portsmouth Local Offer website details training opportunities that are available both locally and nationally. The Council for Disabled Children also offer some free e-learning courses.
11.6 The school has access to an up-to-date list of resources, local specialist services, intermediaries and registered and qualified interpreters who could support children with additional needs
There are various resources in Portsmouth where you can access an up-to date list. Some of these are:
· Portsmouth SEND Local Offer
· Portsmouth Education Partnership
11.8 The systems our school uses to record, monitor and audit children who use our services accurately reflect those who have SEND
This is good practice as not all special educational needs and/or disabilities will be visible. So by having routine recording you can ensure that all staff are aware of these and what additional support (if any) that child may require. This can avoid the child having to repeat their story multiple times to different members of staff can help avoid any inadvertent discrimination and help to ensure that you have the necessary resources available.
11.9 The school ensures participation of SEND children in service development and improvement so that they are listened to and encouraged to voice their views and thoughts
This will ensure that you are fulfilling your responsibilities under the Public Sector Equality Duty where it is required to advance the equality of opportunity between people who share a protected characteristic and people who do not share it. By consulting in advance of implements any changes within your setting you can ensure that it continues to meet the needs of your whole school population and advance the inclusion of children with SEND into the school community.
Including pupil voice when making an Inclusion Capital Bid, offered annually by PCC,  would be an example of good practice.
12.1 Contracts for commissioned services include an explicit reference to safeguarding children and the relevant   overarching legislation; 12.2 Contracts for commissioned services include a requirement for safeguarding, whistleblowing policies and standards; 12.7 Contracts for commissioned services include the role of the Local Authority Designated Officer (LADO) and expectations around referrals
On the HIPS Procedures website in section 7.11 you can find a best practice guide to safeguarding commissioning standards, that should help support you in developing contracts with external services.
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